
 

 
 

  REGENERATION, COMMUNITY AND CULTURE 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

1 JUNE 2010 

PETITIONS 

Report from: Robin Cooper, Director of Regeneration, Community 
and Culture 

Author: Caroline Salisbury, Overview and Scrutiny  
Co-ordinator 

Summary  
 
This report advises the Committee of the petitions presented to the Mayor at 
Council meetings including a summary of officer’s response to the petitioners. 
 
 
1. Budget and Policy Framework  
 
1.1 The constitution provides that petitions presented at Council meetings 

relating to matters within the remit of an Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee will be referred immediately to the relevant Director for 
consideration at officer level. 

 
2. Background 
 
2.1 Where the Director is able to fully meet the request of the petitioners a 

response is sent of the proposed action and timescales for 
implementation. The petition organiser may request to refer the matter 
to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee if s/he is not satisfied 
with the answer and has given reasons for their dissatisfaction.  

 
2.2 For petitions where the Director is unable to meet the request of 

petitioners or where there are a range of alternative responses the 
petition will be referred to the next relevant Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee for discussion. 

 
3. Petitions 

 
3.1 A summary of responses relevant to this Committee that have passed 

the ten day deadline for a request for referral to the Committee and are 
therefore seen as acceptable to the petitioners are set out below. 
 



 
 

Subject of petition 
 

Council 
Date 

Presented 
by 

 

Response 

Request to 
resurface a section 
of Third Avenue, 
Gillingham 
 
 
 

 
4 March 

2010 
 

Councillor 
Smith 

 
An inspection identified some erosion and minor 
potholes, however, its present condition does not 
reach a sufficiently high priority to receive 
resurfacing work in the near future. Third Avenue 
has been placed on a list of future works, should 
additional funds become available but this is 
unlikely within the next 2 or 3 years. 

Request for Sturdee 
Avenue, Gillingham 
to be resurfaced. 
 
 

 
4 March 

2010 
 

Councillor 
Crack 

 
This road is programmed to be resurfaced during 
the forthcoming financial year and the works are 
expected to be undertaken during this summer. 

Request for a grit 
box at Albury Close, 
Lordswood. 
 
 
 
 

 
4 March 

2010 
 

Councillor 
Jarrett 

 
During the severe winter weather the council 
received very many requests for salt bins. The 
Winter Service Plan allows for these only to be 
placed in hazardous locations, where there is 
potential for a serious accident to happen. On 
inspection, Albury Close has been found not to 
meet this criteria. 

 
Better bus service 
for the residents of 
the White Road 
Estate – requesting 
re-instatement of a 
weekday evening 
and Sunday service. 
 

 
4 March 

2010 
 

Councillor 
Maple 

 
Arriva has recently added some evening 
journeys to and from the estate on Thursday and 
Friday evenings at their own commercial risk but 
they do not intend any further plans to change 
services in this area at present. 

Request for traffic 
calming in 
Mierscourt Road, 
Rainham 
 

 
15 April 2010

 
Councillor 
Griffiths 

 
Officers agree that this road has road safety 
issues that need to be addressed. Proposals 
have been drawn up and agreement has also be 
made that a length of the road will be operated 
as a mobile safety camera site.  

Request to re-
instate the red 
tarmac surface in 
four cul-de-sacs 
within The 
Everglades, 
Hempstead 

15 April 2010
 

Councillor 
Rodney 

Chambers 

A meeting has been arranged for this matter to 
be discussed further. 



Road calming 
measures in Dale 
Street, Chatham 
and increased 
uniform presence in 
Dale Street and the 
surrounding area 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

15 April 2010
 

Councillor 
Maple 

In the last 3 years there has been one slight 
personal injury accident and 2 slight injury 
accidents recorded. Vehicle speed was not 
considered a contributory factor. With other 
locations recording significant personal injury 
accident problems it is not possible for a traffic-
calming scheme to be introduced at this location 
at this time. 
The Safer Communities Officer, Kent Police and 
the PCSO for Central Chatham will continue to 
work closely and carry out high visibility patrols to 
deter any anti-social behaviour and give 
reassurance to local residents. The Community 
Safety Partnership has carried out co-ordinated 
multi-agency activities in the area and will 
continue to do so.  

 
4 Petitions referred to this committee 
 
4.1 The following petition has been referred to the Committee for 

consideration as the lead petitioners have indicated that they are 
dissatisfied with the responses received. 

 
4.2 Bus service from St Mary’s Island to Chatham/Rochester schools 

 
This petition was presented to Council on 4 March by Councillor 
Esterson. The petition stated: 
 
”Request the council to establish a bespoke bus service for children 
travelling between St Mary's Island and secondary schools in Chatham 
and Rochester with immediate effect.” 

 
4.3 The Director of Regeneration, Community and Culture responded to 

the petition and the letter is attached at Appendix A. 
 

4.4 The letter requesting referral to the Committee is attached at  
Appendix B. 

 
4.5 This matter was also considered by council on 15 April 2010 where the 

Portfolio Holder for Front Line Services, Councillor Filmer, was asked 
the following question: 
 
“Many secondary school pupils, from the age of 11, are forced to 
spend three hours of their day (in addition to the school day) 
commuting via a series of buses from St Mary’s Island. Is the Portfolio 
Holder aware of this, and if so, does he not agree that better school 
transport provision from St Mary’s Island is required to improve our 
children’s welfare and safety.” 
 
 



 
 

4.6 The Portfolio Holder for Front Line Services, Councillor Filmer 
responded that he was aware of the concerns raised by residents of 
the existing bus service from St Mary’s Island. He stated that although 
children travelling from St Mary’s Island have to change buses at either 
Chatham bus station or railway station, generally, it should be possible 
to reach school within an hour with one change of bus. However, the 
Council was exploring ways in which school bus links from St Mary’s 
Island might be improved and this had been added to the list for 
tenderers for the next academic year so bus operators can consider 
providing a direct service from St Mary’s Island. Unfortunately, 
previously, bus operators had not shown any interest in providing a 
direct link but the Council would continue to work with them on 
provision.  

 
4.7 A supplementary question referred to the under spend on the half price 

travel subsidy for young people last year and the Portfolio Holder was 
asked if he could give a commitment to diverting these funds towards 
supporting a procurement process to solve the problem. 

 
4.8 Councillor Filmer responded that although there was an under spend 

on the half price bus fares for young people, the budget spent on 
subsidising other bus routes was up to £1 million. This was on buses 
for work related routes, rather than social evening use. Therefore a 
large proportion of the money had been used to ensure people were 
able to get to work. He again undertook to continue exploring 
possibilities to make improvements to bus routes for the school children 
on St Mary’s Island. 
 

4.9 Director’s Comments 
 

By changing buses in Chatham it is possible to get from St Mary’s 
Island to the various secondary schools in Chatham and Rochester. It 
is not uncommon for children to have to change buses where, for 
whatever reason, it is not possible to offer a direct service between 
home and school, even if children qualify for free school travel because 
they live 3 miles or more from their nearest appropriate school.  

 
The residents of St Mary’s Island have suggested that there are 57 
children who would use this service attending 6 schools – Fort Pitt, 
Rochester Grammar School for Girls, Sir Joseph Williamson’s 
Mathematical School for Boys, Thomas Aveling, Chatham Grammar 
School for Boys and St John Fisher. Because of the differing school 
start and finish times, for some of these schools the journey may be 
quite lengthy if one journey is provided. 
 
Nevertheless, the opportunity for this service has been discussed with 
a number of bus companies. So far no operator has shown an interest 
in providing this service unless a subsidy is paid.  
 



If a Council does offer a subsidy for a bus service it is obliged to invite 
tenders. This service has, therefore, been added to the planned tender 
for contract renewals from September 2010. The closing date for these 
tenders is 3 June 2010. 
 
The inclusion of this service in the planned tender will allow a detailed 
consideration of the opportunity to provide this service. However, this 
does not guarantee that a contract will be awarded. The outcome of the 
tenders will be considered by Cabinet in due course. At this stage, the 
budget for the support of bus services is fully committed and therefore 
this new service – if it does require a subsidy – can only be considered 
if the tenders for other services yield savings, bus services elsewhere 
are curtailed or funding is made available from other sources. 
 
If a new service is introduced as a scheduled bus service, users will be 
able to travel at half-fare if they have the appropriate pass. Half-fare 
travel with these passes is funded by the Council from a separate 
budget. In past years, the cost of this concession has proved to be less 
than the budget allocated. The costs of half-fares are expected to rise 
this year because of the full year impact of the extension to age 18 and 
the increasing number of passes in circulation.  

 
5 Financial and Legal Implications 
 
5.1 Any financial and/or legal implications arising from the issues raised by 

the petitions are set out in the comments on the petitions.   
 

6 Recommendation 
 
6.1 Members are requested to: 

 
(a) note the petition responses and appropriate officer action in 

paragraph 3 of the report; 
 
(b) consider the petition referral and Director’s comments in 

paragraph 4 of the report.    
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Background papers 
 
None 
 
Contact for further details: 
 
Caroline Salisbury, Overview and Scrutiny Co-ordinator. 
Tel No: 01634 332013        Email: caroline.salisbury@medway.gov.uk   
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